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Longwood University 
Board of Visitors 

 
June 10-11, 2016 

-Minutes- 
 
 
 
 

Friday, June 10, 2016 
 
Call to Order 
 
The Longwood University Board of Visitors met on Friday, June 10 at the Hotel Monaco in 
Alexandria, Virginia. The meeting was called to order at 9:00 a.m. by Rector Colleen Margiloff. 
 
Members present: 
 
Mrs. Eileen Anderson 
Mrs. Katherine Busser 
Mr. Michael Evans 
Mr. David Hallock 
Mr. Eric Hansen 
Mrs. Colleen Margiloff 
Mr. Stephen Mobley 
Mrs. Marianne Radcliff 
Ms. Pia Trigiani 
The Hon. Robert Wertz, Jr. 
 
Mr. Schwartz, Mrs. Walker and Mr. Ward were absent. 
 
Also Present: 
 
President Taylor Reveley 
Cameron O’Brion, Office of the Virginia Attorney General 
Vice President for Administration and Finance Ken Copeland 
Vice President for Student Affairs Tim Pierson 
Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs Joan Neff 
Vice President for Strategic Operations Victoria Kindon 
Vice President for Institutional Advancement Courtney Hodges 
Dean of College of Graduate and Professional Studies Jeannine Perry 
Faculty Representative Dr. Lissa Power-deFur 
Alumni Representative Dr. Kendall Lee 
Executive Assistant Kay Stokes 
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Rector’s Welcome and Consent Agenda 
 
Mrs. Margiloff commented on how fortunate she has been working together with the board and 
her appreciation of the special relationship shared by board members.  She also noted great 
appreciation for the faculty, staff and vice presidents of the university. Mrs. Margiloff asked for a 
motion to approve the Consent Agenda. Mrs. Busser so moved and Mr. Evans seconded. There 
was a brief discussion regarding each item to provide context as to the reason for the proposed 
board action. The motion was approved unanimously. (A copy of the Consent Agenda is 
included as Appendix 1). 
 
President’s Welcome 
 
President Reveley noted the virtues of the annual retreat and the opportunity it affords to 
consider important matters in a less rushed fashion. He provided an update on the high level of 
activity on campus, especially the building projects (Gateway, Willett façade, Sharp and Register 
Halls); he added that layers of oversight associated with the Upchurch Center have been 
successfully navigated and he recently called Elsie Upchurch to give her an update on the 
projected start time. 
 
The President noted an announcement was expected soon by the Governor on new board 
appointments. He expressed his confidence in the new compliance committee of the University 
Planning Council chaired by Virginia Kinman and Michelle Meadows. He believes moving the 
bookstore to Main Street will improve town/gown efforts toward a more robust economic 
development and marketing process. When discussing the bookstore, Board members asked 
about improving the merchandise and clothing available for sale and suggested canvassing 
students to get their top-10 requested items. 
 
President Reveley announced that the consent agenda will be restructured for future board 
meetings to provide clearer context regarding proposed items, and that the format of the task 
force committees will also be reconsidered. 
 
 
Reports of the Vice Presidents 
 
Mrs. Hodges reported on an exciting year for University Advancement including increasing the 
staff from eight to 14 members. The office now has three gift officers who have completed more 
than 200 visits, adding that one recent donor visit resulted in an immediate $30,000 scholarship.  
She added the first Day of Giving was both a success and a learning experience. The new 
director of Conferences and Events, Judith Campbell, brings a high level of expertise in event 
planning to Longwood. Jen Cox has transferred into the office to assist with local governmental 
relations. Following questions by board members about the funding of debate sponsorships, Mrs. 
Hodges briefly described sponsor levels and the types of corporations being approached. 
 
Dr. Pierson noted that Longwood’s students are very engaged on campus and care deeply about 
their community, as evidenced by the recent proposal for a new Diversity Statement for the 
university. Their community spirit was shown through raising more than $80,000 for this year’s 
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Relay for Life.  With regards to student well-being, he noted that 700 students were seen by the 
Care Team this year and more than 400 students are registered through Disability Resources. 
 
Dr. Neff was pleased to announce the new Dean of the Cook-Cole School of Arts and Sciences, 
Roger Byrne, would begin work at Longwood later in June. Two candidates for the Dean of the 
Library will interview on campus in the coming weeks. She noted that thanks to David Lehr 
Longwood was the first institution to complete a report on Advanced Placement use and scoring, 
as required by SCHEV.  She commented the recent Hokeula event was a good opportunity to 
partner with Westmoreland County officials and schools and added that drone footage and aerial 
shots captured during the event will be used in future promotional materials for Hull Springs 
Farm. Once again the Yellowstone trip was highly successful for the participating students and 
faculty. She announced that Alix Fink was recently awarded a Pulse Program grant to re-think 
STEM and ways to engage students; an amount up to $500,000 is available, if steps for the grant 
are completed. 
 
Ms. Kindon reported Media Day associated with the October 4 Vice Presidential Debate was 
being held concurrently on campus. More than 80 journalists representing eight major networks 
were meeting with Longwood IT staff and debate team members throughout the day regarding 
technical matters and the expected layout for the debate. Also Spring Orientations have begun on 
campus and for the first time students preregistered for their classes (totaling 15 credit hours), a 
process which is key piece for success. She added the Career Center is now aligned with the 
Alumni Office to better serve our students and that a number of alumni are mentoring currently 
enrolled students. 
 
Mr. Austin reported on the recent Big South Conference Meeting and noted that President 
Reveley is serving on the Executive Committee and the subcommittee focusing on rebranding of 
the conference; he added Consuelo Alvarez is chairing the committee of Faculty Athletic 
Representatives and noted Michelle Meadows successfully completed chairing the committee 
that reorganized women leaders of the conference.  He commented Internal Audit has recently 
completed its audit of the Athletics Compliance Office.  As for upcoming events, Athletics will 
again partner with the CBE to sponsor the Gala in Richmond in late October 2016; on December 
3, the basketball court will be named in honor of the late Jerome Kersey and the evening’s game 
against JMU will be televised; and in January 2017 there will be a ceremony in honor of retired 
women’s basketball coach Shirley Duncan.  Mr. Austin commended Coach Kathy Riley and the 
women’s softball team for a record-breaking season in which they reached the NCAA Regionals.  
He added the softball team’s success gave momentum to the baseball team during its Big South 
Championship Tournament run. 
 
 
Budget Discussion 
 
Mr. Copeland commented that the transition to the new state-mandated Cardinal System will be 
completed by June 30. 
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He provided an overview of the proposed operating budget.  He added that annual performance-
based increases will be awarded in August.  These increases as well as the ability to keep tuition 
and fees low are due to successful retention efforts. 
 
Following Mr. Copeland’s overview of the capital budget, Mrs. Margiloff asked for a motion to 
approve both the operating and capital budgets. Ms. Trigiani so moved, Mr. Mobley seconded 
and the motion to approve both budgets was unanimously approved (copies of the budgets are 
included as Appendices 2 and 3). 
 
Reports of Representatives 
 
Dr. Lissa Power-deFur commented she is completing her first year of a two-year rotation as 
faculty representative and as such has attended meetings of the faculty senate, the graduate task 
force committee, and the faculty finance committee (where she reviewed the budget for 
transparency). She also participated in the faculty senate’s work on promotion and tenure and 
joined in the deliberation of the proposed revision to the general education curriculum.  She 
noted how impressed she and other faculty were with Quincy Goodine as he worked with them 
on the creation of a diversity statement for Longwood.  She added faculty are engaged with the 
debate and shared the wide range of associated courses being offered.  Dr. Power de-Fur was 
appreciative of her front-row seat at commencement where she was able to view the strong bond 
between faculty and students. She added it is apparent to the faculty that the board cares. Board 
members shared a suggestion that on-line courses or seminars could be made available for 
alumni-only participation. 
 
Dr. Kendall Lee, on behalf of the Alumni Association, voiced his congratulations for hiring Ryan 
Catherwood as the director of the office and noted the substantial growth within the office. He 
also commended the incorporation of career services with the office of alumni relations. He also 
agreed the first Longwood Day of Giving was successful and added that the alumni award 
banquet was well attended and well received by alumni.  He concluded by noting at the end of 
June several members will rotate off the alumni board, three new members will join and four 
current members will return. 
 
Task Force Meetings and Lunch 
 
At 12:15 p.m., the meeting recessed for lunch and reconvened at 1:30 p.m. 
 
President Reveley noted that following comments and discussion among the board that going 
forward the task force sessions would be restructured, possibly covering two Strategic Priorities 
areas per meeting rather than the original six (Retention and Graduation, National Marketing, 
Foot Traffic by Alumni and Friends; Regional Prosperity; Strengthening the University 
Community; and Organization, Structuring and Governance).  Members commented the morning 
portions of regular board meetings are critical to those new on the board.   
 
At 2:00 p.m., the Executive Director of the Commission on President Debates, Janet Brown, 
joined the meeting to give a presentation and answer questions relating to the 2016 Presidential 
and Vice Presidential Debates.  Ms. Brown noted CPD staff had seen local DC transit buses 
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promoting the Vice Presidential debate at Longwood and offered congratulations for this brilliant 
marketing tool. She conveyed that Longwood has an extraordinary Debate team that has worked 
extremely effectively to prepare for the event. 
 
Mrs. Margiloff proposed a motion to go into Closed Session under Section 2.2-3711(A)(1) of the 
Code of Virginia to discuss matters pertaining to the performance of Longwood University 
employees. Mr. Hallock so moved, Ms. Trigiani seconded and the motion was unanimously 
approved. 
 
By roll call vote, the Board returned to open session.  The Board strongly commended President 
Reveley on his leadership of the University during the 2015-16 fiscal year. 
 
On behalf of the nominating committee, Mr. Hallock recommended to the Board that the 
following be elected as officers for 2016-2017: Robert Wertz as rector, Marianne Radcliff as 
vice rector; Pia Trigiani as secretary and Eric Hansen as member at large. The motion was 
approved unanimously. 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at approximately 4:30 p.m. 
 
Later that evening members gathered for cocktails and dinner. 
 
 
Saturday June 11, 2016 
 
The Board reconvened on Saturday, June 11 at the Hotel Monaco in Alexandria, Virginia at 9:30 
a.m. All members were present except Mr. Schwartz, Mrs. Walker and Mr. Ward.  Also present 
were President Taylor Reveley, Cameron O’Brion, Kay Stokes and Kevin Kruger of NASPA, the 
leading national association of student affairs professionals. 
 
The Board engaged in a substantive discussion, lasting approximately two hours, with Mr. 
Kruger on challenges and opportunities facing American higher education and his perspective on 
the big issues in student affairs that boards should be contemplating – most prominent among 
them Title IX, the growing diversity of the college population, and student mental health.  
 
President Reveley requested the Board’s approval to present honorary certificates of appreciation 
to Board members who will rotate off as of June 30, 2016:  Brad Schwartz, Shelby Walker and 
Lacy Ward.  It was so moved by Ms. Radcliff, seconded by Mr. Hallock and unanimously 
approved. 
 
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at approximately 11:30 a.m. 
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Summary of Consent Agenda and Other Board Actions 
June 9-11, 2016 

 
The following items were approved by the Board unanimously on Friday, June 10, 2016: 
 

• A new Annual Crime and Sexual Misconduct Training Policy to meet updated guidance 
and requirements under state and federal law.  
 

• Revisions to the Sexual Misconduct Policy in order to provide clarification about 
procedures and align policies more clearly with the academic transcript notation as 
required by Virginia Code. 
 

• Standard revisions and clarifications to the Use of State Vehicles (Policy 7209) and 
Employee Driving Privilege policies (Policy 5213). 
 

• Revisions in Course Fees for the upcoming fall semester of 2016 and the summer 
intersession of 2016. 
 

• Emeritus status to the following faculty:  
 

o  Dr. Ray Brastow, Professor of Economics 
o Dr. Pat Lust, Professor of Music 
o Dr. Ruth Meese, Professor of Special Education 
o Dr. Peggy Tarpley, Associate Professor of Special Education 

 
• Promotion of Ms. Alicia Peterson (HARK) to Senior Lecturer 

 








































































































































